
Ag E&R 13 01 2022 

 
 Municipal Buildings, Greenock PA15 1LY 

 
  Ref: CM 
   

  Date: 23 December 2021 
   
   
A special meeting of the Environment & Regeneration Committee will be held on Thursday 13 January 
2022 at 2pm. 
 
Members may attend the meeting in person or via remote online access. Webex joining details will be 
sent to Members and Officers prior to the meeting. Members are requested to notify Committee 
Services by 12 noon on Wednesday 12 January how they intend to access the meeting.  
 
In the event of connectivity issues, Members are asked to use the join by phone number in the Webex 
invitation and as noted above. 
 
Information relating to the recording of meetings can be found at the end of this notice 
 
 
ANNE SINCLAIR 
Interim Head of Legal & Democratic Services 
 
BUSINESS 
 
**Copy to follow 
 
1.  Apologies, Substitutions and Declarations of Interest Page 
   
2.  Tree Preservation Order (No IC33) at Glen Avenue, Gourock  
 Report by Interim Director, Environment & Regeneration p 
   
    
 The reports are available publicly on the Council’s website and the minute of the meeting 

will be submitted to the next standing meeting of the Inverclyde Council. The agenda for 
the meeting of the Inverclyde Council will be available publicly on the Council’s website. 
 
Please note that the meeting will be recorded for publishing on the Council’s website. 
The Council is a Data Controller under UK GDPR and the Data Protection Act 2018 and 
data collected during any recording will be retained in accordance with the Council’s Data 
Protection Policy, including, but not limited to, for the purpose of keeping historical 
records and making those records available. 
 
By entering the online recording or attending the chambers in person, please 
acknowledge that you may be filmed and that any information pertaining to you contained 
in the video and oral recording of the meeting will be used for the purpose of making the 
recording available to the public. 

 

   

Enquiries to – Colin MacDonald – Tel 01475 712113 
  

 



 

 
 AGENDA ITEM NO.  2 

   
 Report To: Environment & Regeneration  

                               Committee 
   

Date: 13 January 2022  

 Report By: Interim Service Director, 
Environment & Regeneration  

    

Report No: LS/006/22 

 Contact Officer: Emma Peacock Contact No: 01475 712115 
   
 Subject: Tree Preservation Order (No IC33) at Glen Avenue, Gourock 

 
 

 
 
1.0 PURPOSE 

 
1.1  Further to the statutory consultation process undertaken in terms of the Town and Country 

Planning (Scotland) Act 1997 and Town and Country Planning (Tree Preservation Order and 
Trees in Conservation Areas) (Scotland) Regulations 2010 in relation to the Tree 
Preservation Order (TPO) (No. IC33) at Glen Avenue, Gourock, the purpose of this report is 
to: 

• Request that the Committee adopt the Rules of Procedure for the purposes of the 
special meeting; 

• Advise the Committee in relation to the TPO of the discussion between Council 
Officers and persons who have objected to the TPO (the Objectors); and 

• Facilitate the effective, fair and proper hearing by the Committee of the Objectors in 
order that the Committee can consider the objections (the Objections) and decide 
whether or not to authorise the Interim Head of Legal & Democratic Services to 
proceed with the confirmation process.  

 
 
 
2.0  SUMMARY 

 
2.1  The Inverclyde Council as Planning Authority made the TPO under and in exercise of the 

 power conferred on it by the Town and Country Planning (Scotland) Act 1997 on 26 July 
 2021. A copy of the TPO is included with this report as Appendix 3.  
 

2.2  The TPO took effect on 2 August 2021 and will expire on 2 February 2022 if it is not 
 confirmed by the Planning Authority before then.  

 
2.3  A copy of the Order and the map was issued to all parties who had an interest in the land 

 affected by the TPO on 28 July 2021. Such parties were invited to make any objection in 
 writing to the Interim Head of Legal & Democratic Services by 30 August 2021, stating the 
 ground thereof and specifying the particular trees, groups of trees or woodlands in respect of 
 which the objection/representation is made.   

 
2.4  Eight representations were received in connection with the TPO and of these, three 

 objections were received from interested parties.  Officers    corresponded with the Objectors 
 but the Objectors maintained their objections in spite of this correspondence. These 
 objections must now be considered by the Council before the Order is confirmed. Officers 
 consider that the most appropriate way for the Council to consider these objections is by way 
 of a public hearing at this special meeting.  

 
2.5  The process associated with hearing objections to Tree Preservation Orders is not set out in 

 legislation, however the Council are required, in terms of Regulation 5(3) of the Town and 
 Country Planning (Tree Preservation Order and Trees in Conservation Areas) (Scotland) 



 Regulations 2010, to consider any representations made before a tree preservation order is 
 confirmed. The Council’s procedures for hearing objections to Traffic Regulation Orders are 
 considered to be suitable procedures for hearing objections to this TPO. 

 
2.6  Because of the requirements of natural justice and the formal nature of the special meeting, it 

 is vital that the Objectors have a fair and impartial hearing and the Rules of Procedure 
 provide for this.  

 
 
 
3.0 RECOMMENDATION 
 
3.1  It is recommended that the Committee: 
 
a) Allows the Objections received in relation to the TPO to be considered by way of this special 

meeting;  
b) Approves the Rules of Procedure as detailed in Appendix 1; 
c) Considers the terms of Appendix 2 in relation to the Objections; 
d) Allows the Objectors an opportunity to be heard at the special meeting in accordance with the 

Rules of Procedure; and 
e) Considers the Objections and such oral representations made by the Objectors and Officers 

at the special meeting and thereafter either: 
 
e.1  Dismisses the Objections and authorises the Interim Head of Legal & Democratic 

Services to proceed with the confirmation process;  
 
or 

 
e.2 Upholds the Objections and allows the TPO to expire on 2 February 2022 without being 

confirmed.  
 
 
 All in accordance with the Rules of Procedure.  
 
 
 
 
 Anne Sinclair 
 Interim Head of Legal & Democratic Services 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



4.0 BACKGROUND 
 
4.1  The Council made the TPO on 26 July 2021 in respect of the trees within the Glen Avenue 

area of Gourock for the following reasons:-  
 
(1) To preserve individual trees and groups of trees in the interests of 
             amenity as they contribute considerably to the character of the area; 
(2) To preserve many trees of good quality; 
(3) To safeguard individual trees and groups of trees against unnecessary or 
             indiscriminate felling; and 
(4) To retain and preserve the natural habitat of wildlife. 
 

4.2  The Council commissioned a Tree Hazard Management Report relating to woodland in the 
Glen Avenue area in 2018. The main purpose of the Report was to assist the Council in 
meeting its duty of care in respect of possible risks posed by trees in the Glen Avenue 
woodland. The assessment of the woodland was carried out and the report received in 
August 2018. In addition to reporting on the condition of the woodland and the trees within it, 
the report suggested that a TPO be applied to the woodland. In response to this report, 
officers from Inverclyde Council’s Planning Service visited the woodland and assessed that it 
provided a number of benefits including visual amenity, local access to green space, informal 
recreation opportunities such as dog walking, and provision of a valuable wildlife habitat for a 
variety of species. It was therefore assessed as worthy of protection through a TPO. As part 
of the woodland is already covered by a TPO (at Caledonia Crescent, made on 26 February 
1983), the proposed TPO would offer the same level of protection across all of the woodland. 

 
4.3  The TPO took effect on 2 August 2021 and will expire on 2 February 2022 unless it is 

 confirmed by the Planning Authority before then.  
 

4.4   Three objections were received from parties with an interest in the land affected by the TPO. 
 Officers wrote to the objectors and the three objections have been maintained. 

 
4.5  Officers have continued to engage with the Objectors to advise them of the arrangements for 

 and proposed procedure at this special meeting. Officers have provided the Objectors with a 
 Statement of Case which sets out the position of the Planning Service as regards the TPO. 
 The Statement of Case is in Appendix 4. The written representations/documents submitted 
 by the Objectors are in Appendix 5.  

 
4.6  Appendix 2 provides the full text of each of the Objections and the correspondence with 

 officers.  
 

4.7  The process associated with hearing objections to Tree Preservation Orders is not set out in 
 legislation, however the Council are required, in terms of Regulation 5(3) of the Town and 
 Country Planning (Tree Preservation Order and Trees in Conservation Areas) (Scotland) 
 Regulations 2010, to consider any representations made before a tree preservation order is 
 confirmed.  The Council’s procedures for hearing objections to Traffic Regulation Orders are 
 considered to be suitable procedures for hearing objections to this TPO. 

 
4.8  As the consideration of the Objections by the Council is a statutory entitlement for the 

 Objectors, the Committee will be discharging legal responsibilities at the special meeting 
 effectively as if it were a formal tribunal or board with the obligations which are already 
 familiar to Elected Members as regards hearing and continuity of attendance.  

 
 
5.0  PROCEDURE  
 
5.1  A copy of the TPO is included at Appendix 3 of this report. 
 
5.2  The special meeting will proceed effectively as if a formal tribunal or board.  In the interests of 
 fairness, openness and transparency it is therefore necessary that the basis on which the 
 hearing element of the meeting will proceed be formalised.  Officers have therefore prepared 



 draft Rules of Procedure of this meeting per Appendix 1.  These have been circulated to the 
 Objectors prior to this meeting and are recommended for approval by the Committee.  
 
5.3  Because of the formality of the hearing process and the statutory process for traffic calming 
 measures, only certain decisions of the Committee in this matter are competent.  Further it is 
 vital that the Objectors have a fair and impartial hearing and the Rules of Procedure provide 
 for this.  The decisions which the Committee can competently make are to dismiss the 
 Objections or to uphold the Objections.  These eventualities are addressed in the possible 
 Committee outcomes specified in paragraph 3.1(e).  

 
 
6.0      IMPLICATIONS 

 
 Finance 

 
6.1  One-off Costs 
 

Cost 
Centre 

Budget 
Heading 

Budget 
Years 

Proposed 
Spend 
this 
Report 

Virement 
From 

Other 
Comments 

- - - - - - 
       

 Legal 
 
6.2  The Inverclyde Council as Planning Authority made the TPO under and in exercise of the 
 power conferred on it by the Town and Country Planning (Scotland) Act 1997 on 26 July 
 2021. A copy of the Order and the map was served upon all parties with an interest in the 
 land on 28 July 2021 inviting parties to make any objection or representation in writing to the 
 Interim Head of Legal & Democratic Services. Three objections were made in relation to the 
 TPO. In terms of Regulation 5(3) of the Town and Country Planning (Tree Preservation Order 
 and Trees in Conservation Areas) (Scotland) Regulations 2010, the Council are required to 
 consider any representations made before the tree preservation order is confirmed.  
 
 Human Resources 
 
6.3  There are no HR implications arising from this report. 
 
6.4 Equalities 
 

 
 Has an Equality Impact Assessment been carried out? 
 
 

YES 

X 

NO – This report does not introduce a new policy, function or strategy or 
recommend a substantive change to an existing policy, function or strategy.  
Therefore, no Equality Impact Assessment is required. 
 

 

 
Fairer Scotland Duty 
 
If this report affects or proposes any major strategic decision:- 
 
Has there been active consideration of how this report’s recommendations reduce inequalities of 
outcome? 
 
 
 
 



 YES – A written statement showing how this report’s recommendations reduce 
inequalities of outcome caused by socio-economic disadvantage has been 
completed. 

X NO 
 

 
 

Data Protection 
 
Has a Data Protection Impact Assessment been carried out? 
 
 YES – This report involves data processing which may result in a high risk to the 

rights and freedoms of individuals. 

X NO 
 

 
 Repopulation 
 
6.5  There are no repopulation implications arising from this report. 
 
 
7.0  CONSULTATIONS 

 
7.1  The Interim Head of Legal & Democratic Services and the Interim Service Director – 

 Environment & Regeneration have been consulted on the terms of this report. 
 
 

8.0 LIST OF BACKGROUND PAPERS 
 

8.1   None. 
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APPENDIX 1 

                                                      Rules of Procedure 

 

INVERCLYDE COUNCIL 

ENVIRONMENT AND REGENERATION COMMITTEE 

PROCEDURE AT PUBLIC HEARING INTO OBJECTIONS IN RELATION TO TREE PRESERVATION ORDERS 

 

At the hearing, the order of the proceedings will be as follows: 

a) The Chair will conduct the hearing. Immediately after opening it, he will introduce the 
members of the Committee and the officer(s) present and identify and list those persons who wish 
to be heard during the hearing. It is therefore vital that any person who wishes to participate 
attends the opening. 
 
b) The Chair will outline the procedure, explaining that the hearing will take the form of a 
discussion which he will lead based on the agenda issued to those objectors who have indicated to 
the Council that they wish to attend and be heard at the hearing. 

 
c) The arrangements for the hearing have been designed to create the right atmosphere for 
discussion, to eliminate or reduce formalities and to give everybody a fair hearing.  

 
d) As each objection listed on the agenda is reached, the Chair will identify those persons who 
wish to engage in the discussion of the particular issue(s) raised by the objection.  Several objectors 
with shared concerns may choose a spokesperson and this will be helpful to the process; in the 
event that a number of objectors decide to act together in this way, the Chair will allow a reasonable 
extension of the time limits set out below.   

e)  The Council officer(s) will be invited to describe and present the case for the tree 
preservation order in respect of which the objection has been made, to set the scene for the 
discussion, with a time limit of 5 minutes per objection. 

f)  Each objector will be invited to speak to his objection and comment on the 
description/presentation by the Council officer(s), with a time limit of 5 minutes. Repetition of 
similar points is to be avoided and will be managed by the Chair. 

g) The Council officer(s) will be invited to reply to the speech of the objector (introducing no 
new material), restricted to a time limit of 5 minutes. The Chair will allow the objector the final word 
(introducing no new material), if he/she wishes it, restricted to a time limit of 5 minutes. The Chair 
will discourage repetitive or superfluous comments.  He will indicate when he considers that 
sufficient clarification of a topic has been achieved, and the discussion will then move on to the next 
item on the agenda. At no time will cross examination be permitted.  
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h) The members of the Committee will then be invited by the Chair to ask questions of both the 
Council officer(s) and the objector. The role of the members of the Committee is only to hear, 
consider and make a decision on the evidence given by Council officer(s) and objectors.   

i) The members of the Committee will then adjourn to consider their decision. The decision of 
the Committee will be intimated to the Council officer(s) and the objectors orally. Any votes will be 
held in public. It is anticipated that the decision of the members of the Committee will be intimated 
on the day of the public hearing but, if that is not possible for any reason, the public hearing will be 
re-convened. If the decision of the members of the Committee is to uphold an objection in whole or 
in part, the matter may be remitted to Council officer(s) to modify the tree preservation order to 
deal with the objection in accordance with the decision of the members.  

 

 



Appendix 2
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     APPENDIX 4 
 

 

THE INVERCLYDE COUNCIL (GLEN 
AVENUE, GOUROCK) 

TREE PRESERVATION ORDER 2021 (NO 
IC33) 

 
STATEMENT OF CASE 
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Introduction 

A Tree Preservation Order is a means of legally protecting individual trees, groups of trees or 
woodlands that are considered to contribute to the setting of the landscape or built 
environment, are a good example of their species or provide a natural habitat for wildlife and 
whose removal would have a significant negative impact on the amenity of the area. Policy 34 
of the adopted Local Development Plan supports the protection of trees through Tree 
Preservation Orders.  Inverclyde currently has 33 Tree Preservation Orders in effect across 
the authority. 
 
A number of complaints were received about inappropriate activities in the woodland causing 
detriment to the trees. These have included fly-tipping of garden waste, which could introduce 
invasive species to the woodland, and illegal, dangerous and inappropriate felling causing 
damage to trees and leaving some areas inaccessible. 
 
A tree surgeon was appointed by the Council in 2018 to undertake a tree survey of the 
woodland and produced a Tree Hazard Management Report which made the following 
recommendations: 
 
• erecting ‘No Fly Tipping’ signs with details of the penalties; 
• applying a Tree Preservation Order to this woodland; and 
• notifying local residents, informing them of the penalties for fly-tipping and that wilful 

damage of trees is an offence. 
 
Benefits 
 
Inverclyde Council considers that the woodland contributes to the amenity and character of 
the area and is important as a wildlife habitat for the biodiversity of the area, providing a link 
in the connectivity of habitats. The woodland also provides an undeveloped green space in a 
built up area with opportunities for informal recreation such as dog-walking and access through 
it from the nearby school. The confirmation of a Tree Preservation Order would protect this 
woodland’s contribution to the setting of the area. 
 
Public Consultation 
 
The Tree Preservation Order was made on 26 July 2021 and came into effect on 2 August 
2021. The Tree Preservation Order was advertised for consultation from 2 August - 30 August 
2021 and during this period, representations in connection with the Tree Preservation Order 
could be made to the Council. All properties with boundaries to the woodland were also 
informed. A total of eight representations were received. Officers wrote to the responders to 
give reasons for the making of the Tree Preservation Order and address the objections. 
Following the correspondence with officers, three objections remain. 
 
Maintained Objections and Inverclyde’s Responses 
 
The maintained objections raised key themes which are listed below with details of 
Inverclyde’s response to each. 
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Mr McColl 
 
Objection  
 
When I moved in the trees were at a reasonable height some were lopped and grounds 
maintained, with nice views over the river and Gourock Pier unobstructed which was the 
selling point of the house. Apart from a short while ago where a few trees were taken down 
there has been there has been no maintenance what so ever from the council or anyone. Most 
of the trees in this area should have been lopped a long time ago for appearance and safety. 
As a lot of the roots are uplifting the pathway through them which many school children use 
as a way to get to and from school. I see this as a safety concern On top of this I have lost my 
views over the river and Gourock Pier. 
 
Another point is the tree to the left of my house is very close to his house and mine and could 
potentially damage house or wall. 

The second serious concern I have is the presence of Japanese Knotweed which requires 
urgent attention. Again Inverclyde Council made a half-hearted effort last year (2020) with no 
follow up to see how this has spread. 
 
Response: 
 
Background 

The Council commissioned a Tree Hazard Management Report relating to woodland in the 
Glen Avenue area in 2018. The purpose of the inspection was primarily to assist the Council 
to meet its duty of care in respect of possible risks posed by trees in the Glen Avenue 
woodland. The assessment of the woodland was carried out and the report received in August 
2018. In addition to reporting on the condition of the woodland and the trees within it, the report 
suggested that a Tree Preservation Order (TPO) be applied to the woodland. In response to 
this report, officers from Inverclyde Council’s Planning Service visited the woodland and 
assessed that it provided a number of benefits including visual amenity, local access to green 
space, informal recreation opportunities such as dog walking, and provision of a valuable 
wildlife habitat for a variety of species. It was therefore assessed as worthy of protection 
through a TPO. As part of the woodland is already covered by a TPO (at Caledonia Crescent, 
made on 26 February 1983), the proposed TPO would offer the same level of protection across 
all of the woodland. 
 
Maintenance  
 
The purpose of the study referred to above was to assist the Council in meeting its duty of 
care with regard to possible risk posed by trees in the Glen Avenue woodland. The Council 
has acted on the recommendations of the study and has continued to inspect the woodland 
for maintenance purposes and in response to concerns raised by residents. The 
management of the woodland from a safety perspective is not affected by the making of the 
Tree Preservation Order. Any concerns over the safety of trees should be raised with the 
Council’s Grounds Maintenance Service through the Customer Service Centre on 01475 
717171. 

The Council’s policy is to eradicate Japanese Knotweed where it is found growing on Council 
land. The treatment of Japanese Knotweed on private land is the responsibility of the 
landowner. The making of the TPO will have no impact on the Council’s treatment of Japanese 
Knotweed in the area. Further information on Japanese Knotweed can be found 
at https://www.inverclyde.gov.uk/environment/grounds-services/grounds-
maintenance/japanese-knotweed 
 

https://www.inverclyde.gov.uk/environment/grounds-services/grounds-maintenance/japanese-knotweed
https://www.inverclyde.gov.uk/environment/grounds-services/grounds-maintenance/japanese-knotweed
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Impact on View 
 
The Council’s Planning Service appreciates that the view from your property i.e. over the river 
and Gourock Pier may have been a selling point in purchasing your property. However, the 
loss of a view or loss of light does not provide grounds for the Council to remove or lop trees 
on its land. Information on High Hedge legislation may be of interest and can be found at 
www.inverclyde.gov.uk/planning-and-the-environment/high-hedges  
 
 
 
Mr McElwee 
 
Objection: 
 
Whilst it is desirable to protect the urban woodland adjacent to Glen Avenue this should be 
done part of a Land Management Plan for the area which includes the reduction of tree height 
adjacent to roads and footpaths to protect pedestrians and vehicles. This particularly applies 
to overhangs at Caledonia Crescent, Glen Avenue and gardens at Duthie Road.   
 
In addition the plan should include the eradication of the significant amount of Japanese 
knotweed in the area.  This invasive species is spreading rapidly in the area and the 
landowners must step up to their responsibilities to remove the knotweed.  This presents the 
greatest risk to the well-being of the area as it is inhibiting the growth of trees as well as 
potential damage to properties.  
 
It's disappointing that the 14 pages of detail supplied to residents excludes the single greatest 
risk to the woodland.    
 
Response: 
 
Background 

The Council commissioned a Tree Hazard Management Report relating to woodland in the 
Glen Avenue area in 2018. The purpose of the inspection was primarily to assist the Council 
to meet its duty of care in respect of possible risks posed by trees in the Glen Avenue 
woodland. The assessment of the woodland was carried out and the report received in August 
2018. In addition to reporting on the condition of the woodland and the trees within it, the report 
suggested that a Tree Preservation Order (TPO) be applied to the woodland. In response to 
this report, officers from Inverclyde Council’s Planning Service visited the woodland and 
assessed that it provided a number of benefits including visual amenity, local access to green 
space, informal recreation opportunities such as dog walking, and provision of a valuable 
wildlife habitat for a variety of species. It was therefore assessed as worthy of protection 
through a TPO. As part of the woodland is already covered by a TPO (at Caledonia Crescent, 
made on 26 February 1983), the proposed TPO would offer the same level of protection across 
all of the woodland. 
  
Land Management Plan 
 
The Council’s Planning Service have taken the decision to preserve the amenity value of the 
trees in this area through a TPO.  This TPO is unrelated to any Land Management Plan which 
would be prepared by the Council’s Ground’s Maintenance Team.  Your comments have been 
passed to the Ground’s Maintenance Team, and such Land Management Plan will be 
considered separately from this TPO.   
 
Maintenance  

http://www.inverclyde.gov.uk/planning-and-the-environment/high-hedges
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The purpose of the study referred to above was to assist the Council in meeting its duty of 
care with regard to possible risk posed by trees in the Glen Avenue woodland. The Council 
has acted on the recommendations of the study and has continued to inspect the woodland 
for maintenance purposes and in response to concerns raised by residents. The 
management of the woodland from a safety perspective is not affected by the making of the 
Tree Preservation Order. Any concerns over the safety of trees should be raised with the 
Council’s Grounds Maintenance Service through the Customer Service Centre on 01475 
717171. 

The Council’s policy is to eradicate Japanese Knotweed where it is found growing on Council 
land. The treatment of Japanese Knotweed on private land is the responsibility of the 
landowner. The making of the TPO will have no impact on the Council’s treatment of Japanese 
Knotweed in the area. Further information on Japanese Knotweed can be found at 
https://www.inverclyde.gov.uk/environment/grounds-services/grounds-
maintenance/japanese-knotweed 
 
 
Mr and Mrs Kelly 
 
Objection: 
 
The trees within Glen Avenue are large and as a result do not look safe which is extremely 
worrying as we have a young family (two children aged 6 and below).  One of the trees sits 
directly in front of our property and should it fall it would do so directly on to our house and 
our childrens bedrooms.  We have lived on the street for 3 years and the trees have never 
been maintained during that time and speaking to neighbours it appears no one is aware of 
any maintenance whatsoever. 
 
Our main concern however is the tree directly across from our house. We are extremely 
worried about this and would like assurances that this is maintained along with others and 
that it is in no danger of falling. 
 
Over the past couple of years ‘the Glen’ has attracted a significant amount of anti social 
behaviour, Police Scotland and our local Councillor can confirm this. In particular burglaries, 
stabbings in the woods, garage break ins, loitering and throwing litter away, school children 
using the trees down the side of our garage as a toilet (reported to the school), we persoanlly 
have had drugs thrown at our door by individuals running down in to ‘the Glen’ as a getaway 
and had a brick thrown at our daughters bedroom window which smashed when she was 5 
weeks old, again the individuals making off in to ‘the Glen’. If this area was better maintained 
and trees cut down/maintained as required then this would ease some of the aforementioned 
issues.  
 
We therefore strongly object to the Tree Preservation Order  
 
Response: 
 
Background 

The Council commissioned a Tree Hazard Management Report relating to woodland in the 
Glen Avenue area in 2018. The purpose of the inspection was primarily to assist the Council 
to meet its duty of care in respect of possible risks posed by trees in the Glen Avenue 
woodland. The assessment of the woodland was carried out and the report received in August 
2018. In addition to reporting on the condition of the woodland and the trees within it, the report 
suggested that a Tree Preservation Order (TPO) be applied to the woodland. In response to 

https://www.inverclyde.gov.uk/environment/grounds-services/grounds-maintenance/japanese-knotweed
https://www.inverclyde.gov.uk/environment/grounds-services/grounds-maintenance/japanese-knotweed
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this report, officers from Inverclyde Council’s Planning Service visited the woodland and 
assessed that it provided a number of benefits including visual amenity, local access to green 
space, informal recreation opportunities such as dog walking, and provision of a valuable 
wildlife habitat for a variety of species. It was therefore assessed as worthy of protection 
through a TPO. As part of the woodland is already covered by a TPO (at Caledonia Crescent, 
made on 26 February 1983), the proposed TPO would offer the same level of protection across 
all of the woodland. 
 
Maintenance  
 
The purpose of the study referred to above was to assist the Council in meeting its duty of 
care with regard to possible risk posed by trees in the Glen Avenue woodland. The Council 
has acted on the recommendations of the study and has continued to inspect the woodland 
for maintenance purposes and in response to concerns raised by residents. The 
management of the woodland from a safety perspective is not affected by the making of the 
Tree Preservation Order. Any concerns over the safety of trees should be raised with the 
Council’s Grounds Maintenance Service through the Customer Service Centre on 01475 
717171. 

 
Anti-Social Behaviour 
 
Any anti-social behaviour occurring in the woodland or the surrounding area would be a matter 
for the police or community wardens. As stated above, the maintenance of the woodland is 
not affected by the making of the TPO. Planning Officers note that the making of a TPO over 
the trees in this area is a factor which could attract funding to improve the woodland.  
 
 
Council Comments 
 
For the purpose of this Special Meeting, Planning officers would make the following additional 
comments: 
 

1. As stated above, a Tree Preservation Order is a means of legally protecting individual 
trees, groups of trees or woodlands that are believed to contribute to the setting of the 
landscape or built environment, are a good example of their species or provide a 
natural habitat for wildlife and whose removal would have a significant negative impact 
on the amenity of the area. A Tree Preservation Order was considered appropriate for 
the woodland at Glen Avenue and the consultation process was carried out. 
 
Residents around the woodland who were notified of the Tree Preservation Order 
consultation understandably used this process to raise concerns with the Council 
relating to maintenance, safety and anti-social behaviour associated with the woodland 
area identified for coverage by the TPO. Whilst their concerns are credible, they are 
however matters that would be dealt with by other Council services and the residents 
have been directed to the appropriate services. The confirmation of the TPO to raise 
the status of the Glen Avenue woodland is solely about its retention and protection and 
is still valid. 
 

2. The Tree Hazard Management Report which was prepared for the Council’s 
Environmental Services in 2018 stated that on balance the woodland at Glen Avenue 
is worthy of retention because it forms a remnant of the woodland landscape that would 
have been more common before the area was developed for housing. The report 
addresses the concerns raised by the residents and makes recommendations for work 
to be carried out. The confirmation of a Tree Preservation Order is one small element 
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of the proposals made which does not relate to practical works recommended on the 
ground. 

 
3. For anyone with concerns about dangerous trees, responsibility for trees, what works 

can be carried out on trees and implications for trees covered by a Tree Preservation 
Order, there is extensive information available on the Council website, including 
contact numbers. 
 

4. If the TPO is confirmed, all the responsibilities for the trees would remain with the 
existing land owners. The Council would still be responsible for the trees on its own 
land. It would not take over the responsibility for trees on other people’s land covered 
by the TPO. 
 

5. If the TPO is confirmed, future works on the trees covered by the TPO would require a 
Tree Works Application to be made prior to any works being carried out. This 
application is free of charge and can be made through the e-planning website. It is an 
offence to carry out works on tree(s) protected by a TPO without gaining the consent 
of the Council. Early discussion with Planning Officers is recommended. 

 
6. As well as consideration of the specific benefits of the woodland at Glen Avenue, it is 

also necessary to consider the general importance of trees. It is now widely recognised 
that climate change and biodiversity are interconnected. The protection of green 
spaces such as the woodland at Glen Avenue would contribute towards net zero 
emissions and restoration of the natural environment to tackle and adapt to climate 
change. 
 
Aside from the positive impact trees have on the amenity of the area and the social, 
recreational and wildlife benefits they provide, trees have a number of additional 
benefits that justify their protection: 
 

• they naturally absorb CO2, helping to create a carbon sink; 
• they moderate micro-climates - urban areas where there are trees are cooler 

in summer and warmer in winter; 
• they improve air quality; 
• they create a natural filter for water; and 
• they act as a sound baffle for noise 

 
 
Conclusion 
 
Inverclyde Council submits that the objections should not be upheld and that the Tree 
Preservation Order should be confirmed, as proposed. 
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